
Overview: The same front that produced severe storms on the evening of May 23 became 

nearly stationary along the Ohio River into southeast Missouri on the 24th. Atmospheric conditions 

during the evening of the 24th were similar to the previous day. The atmosphere was warm, humid, 

and very unstable. Wind profiles were somewhat weaker than the previous day, with mid level 

winds northwest around 40 knots. Closer to the surface, the flow was much weaker, with southwest 

to west winds only around 10 knots. Although not quite as favorable as the previous day, there was 

still some potential for tornadoes, and the Storm Prediction Center issued Tornado Watch Number 

342 for western Kentucky and parts of southern Illinois at 5:50 P.M. This was later followed by 

Severe Thunderstorm Watch Number 344 for southeast Missouri, issued at 7:05 P.M.  

Radar Images and Storm Evolution: Thunderstorms developed all along the cold front 

during the early evening. The storms moved slowly eastward along the front for hours. As a result, 

some locations along the front got multiple bursts of heavy rain, and a Flash Flood Watch was 

issued for much of west Kentucky and southeast Missouri. The radar image below is a radar-

estimated "Storm Total Precipitation" product. Although hail can contaminate the accuracy of the 

radar-estimated rainfall amounts, they are still useful for flash flood forecasting. Notice the east-

west orientation of the heavy rainfall amounts, which corresponds closely to the location of the cold 

front. The yellow shading in the Hopkinsville area (far right edge) denotes estimates over 6 inches. 

A television station in Hopkinsville reported measuring 10 inches. There were numerous reports of 

flooded roads in Christian County, including Hopkinsville. 



The radar can also produce hourly rainfall estimates. The image below is the one-hour rainfall 

estimate from 6:42 to 7:42 P.M. Again, hail likely contaminated the estimates, but this product 

showed where there was the potential for flash flooding. The scale on the right side of the chart 

indicates up to 2 inches of rain per hour in west central Christian County, about 10 miles west-

northwest of Hopkinsville. 

During the course of the evening, hail up to golf ball size was reported, and there were widely 

scattered reports of wind damage. The most significant and long-lived wind event occurred over 

extreme southeast Missouri. A severe thunderstorm complex tracked east along the Arkansas 

border, passing through Ripley County around 11 P.M. and reaching New Madrid County shortly 

after midnight. Numerous trees were down in Ripley County, winds of 60 to 70 MPH were reported 

in southwest Butler County, and there was some roof damage along with downed trees and power 

lines in southwest New Madrid County. The first radar image below indicates the storms as they 

swept through Ripley County, and the second shows them over New Madrid County.








